MARCH TOWN COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of March Town Council held on 7th October 2013 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.

Present
Councillor
A Pugh

Town Mayor





CC Owen

Deputy Town Mayor



Councillors
MJ Cornwell

S Count



SR Court

J French




ML George

BM Keane




GD Philpott
 
MW Purser
  



TEW Quince

RF Skoulding         




Assistant Town Clerk


GSD Wilkinson



Police




PCSO Tracey Liano 

Public




Nil














98

Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Clive Lemmon.
99

Declaration of Office
Stephen Robert Court was welcomed to the meeting and duly signed his “Declaration of Office” dated 7th October 2013. 
He was given his “Register of Members Interests” form to complete, a copy of which would be forwarded to the Monitoring Officer and entered on the Council web site. 
Councillor Court was also given copies of the following documents:

a) Standing Orders and Chairmanship.

b) March Town Council Financial Regulations.

c) Model Code of Conduct. 

100

Planning Applications

Because of their positions on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and their commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillors Cornwell and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to their involvement in the building industry, Councillors Count, Purser and Skoulding would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.
Councillors Cornwell, Count and Skoulding left the room for the entirety of this agenda item.

It was agreed that one additional planning application would be discussed.
Application


Name and address of applicant, details of application,

Number
and recommendation of March Town Council.

F/YR13/0684/F
Mr Watters, Knights End View, Cross Road, March.

Erection of first floor and 2 storey front extension; and porch to front.

S/a.

Received: 20 September 2013.


Consultation Date: 17 September 2013.

Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0694/O
Mr L Banys. C/o the Agent.

Mr Laimonas, Trade Recruitment Ltd.
Erection of 8 no 2 bed 2 storey dwellings with bin and cycle stores.

Land Rear Of 36 High Street, March.

Received: 20 September 2013.

Consultation Date: 18 September 2013.
Recommend refusal. Inadequate access and egress.

F/YR13/0703/F
Mr C Deller, 6 Mayes Place, Thaxted. 

Installation of 2no windows, 1no velux and conversion of loft to form living accommodation, erection of porch to front and chimney to side of existing dwelling.

Hampshire Bungalow 311 Whittlesey Road, March.

Received: 23 September 2013.

Consultation Date: 20 September 2013.
Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0707/TRTPO
Mr E Hart, 10 High School Close, March.

Works to 2no Lime Tree covered by TPO 15/1986.

S/a.

Received: 1 October 2013.

Consultation Date: 27 September 2013.
Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0708/TRTPO
Mrs S Franklin, Bear Haven, 61 High School Close, March.

Works to 1no Lime Tree covered by TPO 15/1986.

S/a.

Received: 27 September 2013.





Consultation Date: 26 September 2013.




Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0719/F
Mr S Rooney, The Rodhams, Rodham Road, March.

Erection of a 1-bed detached single storey annexe ancillary to the main dwelling.
S/a.

Received: 7 October 2013.

Consultation Date: 3 October 2013.

Recommend approval.

101

Public Participation
Since no members of the public were in attendance, no public participation took place.
102

Police Update
PCSO Tracey Liano reported as follows:
a) After a reduction in graffiti offences there has been an increase in 8 cases during September. It was proposed by Cllr French, seconded by Cllr Count that the Town Council should offer £100 reward to be advertised in the press, for the identification and conviction of those responsible. Cllr Cornwell was against the proposal, all other Councillors in favour.

b) Speedwatch is currently on hold, as training is not available.

c) Business Against Crime – It is proposed to use emails to target lorries that use inappropriate roads.

d) There has been an increase in shed burglaries with tools stolen, particularly in the north.

e) The number of recorded crimes during September 2013 saw an increase of 29 to 106, compared with September 77 in 2012.
PCSO Tracey Liano was thanked by the Mayor and left the meeting at 7.40pm.

103

Minutes of Meetings

The following Minutes were agreed and signed by the Mayor: 
Main Council Meeting of 2nd September 2013 with an amendment to Minute 89 General: this minute relates to car parking facilities, Minute 68 / 54 / 39 / 30 / 7 refers, and not taxi ranks.
Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 16th September 2013.

Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting of 16th September 2013.
104

Matters Arising

Re Main Council Meeting of 2nd September 2013:

Minute 87:
Mike Chapman (FDC) has reported that he will arrange a large market at Christmas contrary to the agreement with the Town Council. Cllrs. Pugh, French and Philpott are responsible for communications with FDC. As the proposal does not have the support of the Town Council Cllr French agreed to meet with FDC to try to clarify proposals.

Minute 89 / 68 / 52:
Since no response had yet been received regarding the derelict buildings in Acre Road a further e-mail was forwarded to Alan Pain, Graham Nourse and Alison Callaby on 3rd September 2013 (see minute 89 / 74 below). A further update from Graham Nourse dated 17th September 2013 stated that FDC is working closely with the landowner to ensure a resolution.

Minute 89 / 68 / 54 / 39 / 30 / 7:
Since no further news had yet been received regarding car parking facilities within the town or the City Road lorry park a further e-mail was forwarded to Alan Melton on 3rd September 2013. A response received from Trevor Watson dated 13th September 2013 was circulated to all Councillors on 16th September 2013.

Minute 89 / 68 / 54 / 39 / 30 / Street Lighting:
It was noted that Balfour Beatty had failed to keep their promise to install sockets on the new street lights for the Christmas lighting by 1 October 2013.  Cllr. Count stated that he had been told that Station Road and one other road had been done and High Street should be done tomorrow. Councillors should check for themselves. Cllr Count will seek an update and advise G Wilkinson who will advise Sue Beer and feed back. If the work is not completed Christmas lights will not be illuminated this year. If not satisfied with progress Cllr. Count will raise this with at high level at Balfour Beatty.

Minute 89 / 71:
The Clerk reported that the Standing Orders were added to the website on 18th September 2013.

Minute 89 / 73:                
A. Matthew Pickering at Cambridgeshire County       Council was e-mailed on 3rd September 2013 to notify him that we would initially be taking the LHI route for speed reduction measures in Wisbech Road.

B. Since no promised response had been received from Councillor Alan Melton regarding funding for Wimblington Road street lighting, a reminder e-mail was forwarded on 3rd September 2013. A response received on 5th September 2013 stated that it was hoped that further details would be forthcoming within the next week.

C. No further news has been received from Balfour Beatty regarding a quotation for upgrading the Wimblington Road street lights. 

Minute 89 / 74:
The Clerk reported that he had e-mailed Graham Nourse on 7th August 2013 requesting that enforcement action be taken against The Pet Shop and The Old Freezer Shop. Since no responses had been received, further e-mails were forwarded on 3rd September 2013. A response received the same day stated that all matters (minutes 89 / 68 / 52 & 89 / 74) are being investigated by the compliance team and further updates will be provided as soon as possible. 

Minute 90:
It was reported that the Application Form regarding the March Neighbourhood Plan was forwarded to FDC on 4th September 2013, which coincided with the date that a press release was issued.

Minute 91:
Identity badges were ordered from Badgemaster on 3rd September 2013 and have subsequently been distributed.
Re Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting of 16th September 2013:
Minute 16:
Cllr. Count queried the extent and value of the Christmas lighting stock and requested a coherent plan with costs for the maintenance and replacement of old/damaged units over the next 5 years.
105

March Town Plan
Councillor French reviewed progress to date as follows: Cllr Philpott has produced a draft survey. Surveys will be distributed by hand in the urban area and posed in the rural area. 
Cllr Philpott presented the draft survey. Councillors to notify him direct of any changes required to councillor contact details. 3 x £50 prizes proposed to encourage people to return surveys. 
The content was discussed in great detail. With respect to the areas identified for development it was clarified that the March Neighbourhood Plan (MNP) must work in accordance with national strategy in terms of overall numbers, but that development can be proposed at many locations additional to those already identified. Consequently some areas or parts of areas identified for development may not then be required in the short term. The MNP will focus on the particular needs of March (rather than on the overall needs of Fenland District) and will consequently be in much more detail than the Core Strategy. 
Questions were considered and amendments agreed.

An on line response option is available from Survey Monkey at £48. 

We will require house numbers, urban and rural areas.

Additional questions were considered e.g. CCTV, Security, Services.

Cllr. Philpott was congratulated on the effort he had put in and the quality of the survey. He will complete the amendments and circulate the next draft for comment.

Cllr. Count proposed £10,000 be set aside to cover the survey costs, seconded by Cllr. French and agreed unanimously.

Councillors will distribute sealed boxes for the collection of surveys to the following locations as follows; 


Wisbech Road Post Office - Cllr. French.

County Road Stores – Cllr. George


Norwood Road Newsagent – Cllr. Cornwell


Station Road Newsagent – Cllr. Quince

 
Railway Station – Cllr. Court


Badgeney Road Co-op – Cllr. Keane


Elwyn Road Newsagent – Cllr Keane


Ellingham Avenue Newsagent – Cllr. Owen


Robin Hood Filling Station – Cllr. Skoulding

106

Grants / Donations
Prior to discussions commencing, the Assistant Town Clerk informed Councillors that £1,000 was available for distribution during 2013 / 2014. This could be equated as £250 per quarter or according to their wishes. 

It was noted that £250 had been expended during the first quarter, and none in  the second and that consideration was now being given to the third quarter.

Two applications for funding had been received as follows:

Name: 

March Lions Club.
Amount: 
£250.

Purpose: 
To provide lighting for their Xmas-themed fund-raising sleigh.

Name: 
RAF 1220 (March) Squadron.

Amount:
£150

Purpose:
To provide 10 sets of belt brasses for white ceremonial belts.

Following discussions, it was agreed that March Lions should seek funding from the Christmas Lights Committee, and that RAF 1220 Squadron should complete the appropriate application for consideration at a later date.
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Cambridgeshire County Council – Councillor Update
Councillor Count provided the following update:

1. An Electoral Boundary Review was proposed. There are currently 69 seats – 52 have been suggested.

2. There is an opportunity to comment on the CCC Budget online – please do so.

3. 180 people transferred back into Older People Services.

4. Local Transport Delivery Plan 2013/14 had been approved, this includes the following
Wimblington Road footpath
£96,250




Upwell Road carriageway
£236,500




High Street carriageway
£153,450



Footpath 35 (Lambs Drove?) surfacing £2,000
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Fenland District Council Update
Councillor Owen explained that the District Council had done well so far to make savings and protect essential services, however as the target for next year was 15% savings, this would become increasingly difficult. Shared Services may be an option but it is not that simple to achieve the savings required.
109

2014/15 Budget Considerations.
Cllr Philpott suggested that it would be useful if members raised issues that should or should not be considered during the budget considerations for 2014/15.
110

Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 10.15 pm
Councillor A Pugh ……………….…………………………..    4th November 2013.
(Mayor of March)
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